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     AGENDA and 
WARRANT for 

All Church Meeting 
January 26, 2014 

(Snow date February 2, 2014) 
 

 
Posting Date: January 6, 2014 

 
 
To all members who are qualified to vote in Church affairs: 
 
You are hereby notified to appear in the Sanctuary of Pilgrim Congregational Church in Leominster, 
Massachusetts on Sunday, January 26, 2014, (or on Sunday, February 2, 2014 in the event of Church 
cancellation on January 26th due to weather) during the 9:30 AM Worship service to act upon the 
following articles: 
 
 
Article I To vote to accept the Annual Report of the Pastor, Officers, Committees or Boards. 
 
Article II To vote to confirm Mr. Jonathan Elsensohn as Associate Pastor. 
  

Article III To vote to Receive and Approve the Budget as presented by the Trustees.  (2014 Budget 
review and discussion meeting held on Sunday, January ___, 2014 after Worship 
Services). 

 
Article IV To vote to Authorize the Treasurer and Assistant Treasurer to borrow money in 

anticipation of pledges. 
 
Article V To transact any other business that may legally come before the meeting. 
 
Article VI To vote to adjourn and continue with Worship Services. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Pilgrim Congregational Church Officers 
 
 
----------------------------------------------  ------------------------------------------------ 
 
 
----------------------------------------------  ------------------------------------------------ 



Our Covenant for Working Together 

 
As disciples of Jesus Christ, to build a closer community, we of Pilgrim Congregational Church covenant 
together to:  
 

Keep God and prayer in all our decisions and deliberations as a 
congregation, 
 

Speaking . . . 
We will strive together to communicate directly to each other using first person. 

 
We will strive together to ask questions for clarification in order to confirm that we have 
understood correctly and ask each other to do the same. 

 

the truth . . . 
  We will strive together to be as honest as we can with each other. 
 

We will strive together to gather, act on and make facts available to everyone. 
 
  We will strive together to understand and speak from factual information, 

rather than leaping to conclusions based on second-hand information, assumptions or 
speculation. 

 

in love . . . 
  We will strive together to speak to each other with respect. 
 

We will strive together to welcome different views as the beginning of our dialogue, always 
respecting one another, who they are and what they believe. 

 
We will strive together to affirm the merit in another person’s ideas or concern before we 
note its weaknesses. 

 
We will strive together to listen to understand one another’s points of view, but don’t 
necessarily have to agree. 

 
We will strive together to offer everyone a chance to speak and be listened to, using a 
process like the “circle process”.  
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CCHHUURRCCHH  MMEEMMBBEERRSSHHIIPP  

  
  

NUMBER OF ACTIVE MEMBERS, JANUARY 1, 2013…………….……………………325 
 
Admitted by Confession of Faith: 
 
 Lisa Cuff    Tina Pilgrim     
 Kristina Foster   Sean Trickett  
 Marylynn Garbin   Tracy Trickett 
 Kevin Grimley   David Sykes 
 Lora Grimley    Laura Sykes 
      Melissa Sykes 
     
 
Admitted by Confirmation: 
 
 Brittany Dauphinais   Stephanie Palis 
 Emily Davis    Clara Schaffter 
  
TOTAL ADMITTED FOR 2013………………………………….…………………………………15 
 
In Memoriam (Members):  
       
 Ruth E. Smith 
 David S. Wass 
     
 
Rev. Keith Attended or Officiated at the Funerals of the Following to Show the Support of Pilgrim 
Congregational Church to their Families 
 
 Jim Bergen    Robert Shelton 
 Robert S. Bergman   Theodore Soubie   
 James D. Chancellor, Jr.  Wesley Thomas 
 
Baptisms: 
 
 Benjamin A. Bible   Andrew Permatteo 
 Ava N. LeBlanc   Jason A. Permatteo 
 Joshua R. Frechette   Mireille Permatteo 
 Julia M. Frechette 
 
Weddings: 
 
 Jessica Volmer and Brian Marr  
            4 



 
CHURCH MEMBERSHIP (continued) 
 
 
 
Membership Transferred:  
       
 Cindy Bataitis 
  
Removed: 
 
 Caroline Rapagnola 
 Daniel Simmons   
 
TOTAL REMOVED FROM ACTIVE ROLLS FOR 2013………………..….……………..…... 5 
 
TOTAL ACTIVE MEMBERS, JANUARY 1, 2013…………………..…………………………...335 
 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Penny Alderman, Clerk 
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REPORT FROM THE SENIOR 
MINISTER 
“The Lamp Which Never Fails.” 

 

 An attorney passed and found 

himself in heaven.  But he was not at all 

happy with his accommodations.  He 

complained to St. Peter, who told him his 

only recourse was to appeal his 

assignment.  The 

attorney immediately 

advised that he 

intended to appeal, 

but was then told 

that he would be 

waiting at least three 

years before his 

appeal could be 

heard.  The attorney 

protested that a three 

year wait was 

unconscionable, but 

his words fell on deaf 

ears.  The lawyer was 

then approached by 

the devil.  The devil 

told him that he would be able to arrange 

an appeal to be heard in a few days, if the 

attorney was willing to change venue to 

the place opposite of heaven.  When the 

attorney asked why appeals could be 

heard so much sooner in the other place, 

he was told, “We have all the judges.” 

 Each one of us, in our own unique 

and particular way, judges how the year 

most recently past went for us personally.  

For some, it was a fantastic year.  For 

others, not so much.  In the life of Pilgrim 

Congregational Church, United Church of 

Christ in Leominster, Massachusetts, it 

was an eventful and a good year. 

 First and foremost, I want to thank 

the people of Pilgrim Congregational 

Church who make this a special place.  I 

wish to thank Janel Milner, our 

Moderator, and Mary Mullahy, our Vice-

Moderator.  I wish to thank Lucille 

Sampson and the choirs, and Karen 

Thorne and the Bell Choir.  I wish to 

thank Dr. Natalie Stassen and Eva Kelly 

and Jon Elsensohn, and all the teachers 

and helpers who make our church a 

wonderful place to bring young children to 

learn about the love of God through Jesus 

Christ.  I wish to thank all the Pilgrim 

Church committees and the work they do.  

I would like to thank the Deacons for their 

work.  I want to 

thank Brian 

Kenney and 

Sandra Taralli 

for their help 

with the 

finances.  I want 

to thank the 

collectors, 

Beverly Stone 

and Martha 

Crane, who 

tabulate our 

money each 

week.    I 

especially want 

to thank David Toohey for the diligent 

work he has done for us with Stewardship 

this year.  I thank Penny for all of the 

many things she does for Pilgrim Church 

which are above and beyond the call of 

duty. 

 As your Sr. Pastor, I worked on a 

variety of projects during the past year.  

In no particular order: I attended almost 

all committee meetings, and participated 

in work parties.  I did weddings, baptisms, 

and funerals.  I attended the Confirmation 

Retreat at the Craigville Conference 

Center, and worked on VBS.  I gave a 

Good Friday sermon at St. Leo’s Roman 

Catholic Church, and was a co-leader at 

our Easter Sunrise service at Apple Hill 

Farm. I went to the Festival of Homiletics 

in Nashville, TN as my study leave this 

past year.  I enjoyed it immensely.   I serve 

on the Central Association of the United 



Church of Christ Committee on 

Authorized Ministry, attend  

Leominster Area Clergy Meetings, and 

Confessing Christ, a joyous theological 
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reflection group within the United Church 

of Christ.  I worked on the iCORI / Safe 

Church committee and attended the UCC 

Annual Meeting in Sturbridge, MA.  In 

June, I gave a church tour to many classes 

of Leominster school children.  In 

September, I attended the Progressive 

Dinner.  I worked at the Church Fair, and 

made sure that the Merrimack Valley 

Ringers Bell Choir group was invited to 

Pilgrim Church again this 

year.  I also participated in 

the P.R.A.Y. program, 

“God and Church” with a 

local scouting group.  Mr. 

Rod Schaffter is the scout 

leader of this group.    

 This past year, as in 

several years past,  we were 

able to raise money in 

excess of what we had 

pledged to support the work 

of Pilgrim Congregational 

Church. 

 Together we engaged 

in an ambitious capital 

campaign project and 

raised $30,000 in the spring 

and summer and were able 

to purchase new pew 

cushions for the sanctuary.  

We raised the money as 

part of a smaller “Capital 

Campaign.”  This model of 

fund raising worked well for our 

congregation.  Part of the money raised 

was done by “flocking,” which was great 

fun. 

 I worked closely with The Rev. Dr. 

Peter Wells, our Associate Conference 

Minister in the Central Association of the 

Massachusetts Conference of the United 

Church of Christ in the spring to initiate 

our search for a part time associate pastor.  

I also invited The Rev. Kelly Gallagher, 

our new Associate Conference Minister, to 

be with us on World Communion Sunday. 

 I participated as we rewrote and 

updated our By-Laws to make it easier to 

operate and function as a church and to 

enable us to accommodate within our 

structure an associate pastor.  This is the 

second time we have rewritten the Bylaws 

during my tenure as pastor. 

 I wrote sections of the UCC church 

profile that enabled us to search for a part 

time Associate Pastor.  I participated with 

other search committee members to 

complete this document 

and submit it to the 

national offices of the UCC 

so that we could begin our 

search. 

 I participated in the 

interview process, and 

after a search we invited 

Mr. Jon Elsensohn to 

abide with us and to be our 

part time associate pastor 

and teacher.  This 

happened over the 

summer months.  During 

the fall, I worked closely 

with Jon to help him to 

become acclimated to our 

congregation. 

 St. Mark tells us 

that Jesus has said, 

“Heaven and earth will 

pass away, but my words 

will by no means pass 

away” (13:31). 

Our spiritual ancestors have left us this 

prayer: “Grant us, Lord, the lamp of 

charity which never fails, that it may burn 

in us and shed its light on those around us, 

and that by its brightness we may have a 

vision of that holy city, where dwells the 

true and never-failing Light, Jesus Christ 

our Lord.”  May our God in ages past, and 



our hope for years to come, be our wisdom 

and our guide for this year and all of our 

years to come.   

 

Faithfully and in Christ,  

 

The Rev. Dr. Keith C. Alderman 
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ASSOCIATE PASTOR 
 

 

Though this Fall has been a time of transition (for both myself and the 

Sunday School) I feel as though we are well poised to continue the development 

and expansion of our Christian Education program here at Pilgrim 

Congregational Church. I inherited a fully staffed teacher team who has 

continually displayed their commitment to the mission of educating the youth of 

our church. Each classroom has at least two teachers assigned, which allows 

each individual an occasional opportunity to attend worship downstairs. In the 

spring, it is my intention to begin a more formalized system of support and 

recognition for the teachers, such as arranging workshops on Biblical Studies or 

other types of professional development, as well as making the contributions of 

the teachers more visible to the wider congregation. 

 

The SPARK curriculum currently in use was selected before my time at 

Pilgrim began, and I have no complaints about any aspect of its composition. At 

the end of this academic year, most teachers will have taught the SPARK 

curriculum for 2 years. There will be a special teachers meeting held then to 

determine what the general consensus of the program is, and if steps need to be 

taken to modify, update or replace the curriculum. Through discussions with 

other Christian Educators using the SPARK package, there seems to be a 

general agreement that it is one of the better products available, both in terms of 

theological and educational content as well as value. Therefore, pending the 

results of the teachers meeting, it seems likely that we will continue to offer the 

SPARK programming. 

 

Both of our milestone classes, First Communion and Confirmation, 

continue to use their specialized curricula. At this point, it does not appear as  
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though there will be an incoming First Communion class next year. I have begun 

some preliminary discussions regarding having a non-traditional First  

Communion class next year, for children with special needs or circumstances 

which prevent their full participation in the class. The Confirmation class has only 

first year students this year, and their preparations go well. After a successful 

Parents meeting in the Fall, the children held two fundraisers to help defray the 

cost of their upcoming retreat. Additionally, they are making preparations to plan 

and lead worship (tentatively scheduled for 3/23/14). In the weeks to come, I will 

join them in their planning sessions to help them identify and develop elements of 

the service. 

 

In November, with the aid of Eva Kelly and Rob and Sharon Romick, the 

Youth Group began meeting again. The current schedule has the group 

convening approximately once a month, for either activities and discussions 

hosted at the church or special events. Recently, Mrs. Kelly, Rev. Alderman and I 

took the kids to Boston to see a film presentation on Jerusalem and to 

experience the city. I am currently attempting to organize a year end retreat for 

the group to stay at an island monastery and learn to sail. In the coming months, 

it is my aim to form a Junior Youth Group for middle school students (as it 

stands, the Youth Group is open only to high school aged students). 

 

Looking forward, there are two distinct goals I am holding for 2014. First, 

there has been some talk of developing an Adult component for Christian 

Education. To that end, at the 1/19 Christian Education Committee meeting we 

will form an ad hoc committee to determine the interest in, and focus of, an Adult 

Education program. Second, in all areas of Christian Education (Sunday School, 

Junior/Youth Group, Adult Ed.), I plan on stressing a service or mission 

component. As we seek to develop and grow as children of God, we must remain  
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ASSOCIATE PASTOR (Continued) 

 

 

aware of the lessons of Matthew 25: Then the righteous will answer him, “Lord, 

when was it that we saw you hungry and gave you food, or thirsty and gave you 

something to drink? And when was it that we saw you a stranger and welcomed 

you, or naked and gave you clothing? And when was it that we saw you sick or in 

prison and visited you?” And the king will answer them, “Truly I tell you, just as 

you did it to one of the least of these who are members of my family, you did it to 

me.” 

 
 

In faith, 
-Jonathan Elsensohn 

 
 

 
Addendum: I am including a spreadsheet with the Sunday School attendance 
during my time at PCC. Please note that the first Sunday of each month is 
Communion Sunday, and that therefore the attendance is only reflective of 
children in the First Communion class and younger. On dates when a special 
event took place, no attendance numbers were taken. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

10 



 

 

Sunday School 

Attendance 

9/13-1/14 

  

Date Weekly Attendance 

  

8-Sept. 22 

15-Sept. 35 

22-Sept. 35 

29-Sept. 31 

10/6/13 14 

10/13/13 24 

10/20/13 29 

10/27/13 28 

11/3/13 18 

11/10/13 39 

11/17/13 32 

11/24/13 26 

12/1/13 Hanging of the Greens 

12/8/13 40 

12/15/13 Church Cancelled 

12/22/13 Cantata 

12/29/13 Christmas Pageant 

1/5/2014 14 

1/12/14 35 
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MODERATOR: BLESSINGS 
 

Every committee has much to be proud of in 2013 including the Council which 
consists of all the Church Committee Chairs.  You all keep the church running 
like clockwork!  May God bless each of you for showing up at each meeting and 
being actively engaged in Pilgrim Congregational Church! 
 
The Search committee, CE committee and Personnel committee worked 
seamlessly to transition from “search to hire” for our new Associate Pastor.   
Their investment will benefit and bless our church for many years to come.  
Please pray for Jon & Keith and their continued desire and passion for Pilgrim.  
Pray that God plants in them wisdom, patience, forgiveness and blindness to our 
faults - strengthen their vision to the church’s strengths, future and fostering of 
forgiveness among us, while being sensitive to those in need of their pastoral 
support.  Bless them with fresh ideas and renewal of their own faith. 
 
We could not function without our Vice Moderator, Mary Mullahy!  She is the right 
hand advisor, agenda setter, church stabilizer, scripts taker, voice of reason, 
committee activator, By-laws expert, deacon emeritus, pew cushion coordinator 
and filler-inner for everything left undone!  Oh yes, and fellowship hall coffee hour 
provider just about year around!  Forgive me Mary, when I have failed to 
recognize you for all that you do!  You have blessed this church so much both 
now and well before my time, and the church could never repay you enough in 
blessings.  God can though, so I pray very sincerely for that. 
 
Our two transitioning trustee chairs, Jason Vallee and Robin Gallagher, have 
both poured enormous personal and emotional resources into the church and 
accomplished so much.  May God bless your guidance and the gifts you both 
bring to us that enable you to equally weigh “need” versus “resources”.  This 
takes God’s wisdom given to you.  Thank you for trusting God in all of your 
decisions.  The church continues to be surprised at what it accomplishes each 
year because of you and your committee’s work. 
, 
To Worship committee who makes Sunday a wonderful experience, may these 
same services bless you and fulfill you in return.  To those of you who do the 
very hard work of stewardship, may God pour on you abundant riches for your 
soul – your work is difficult but so important.  For those who put hours and hours 
and hours into the special fundraising events that give our church both 
personality and community, may God bless you with friendships and joy!  To 
Missions and Deacons, do you know how important you are to us?  God does – 
you are our mandate...bless you, you are doing his work. 
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MODERATOR’S REPORT (Continued) 
 
 
 
 
To those I didn’t have an opportunity to mention here, may God give you a 
special blessing because he is all knowing, and I am not!  Every little gift you give 
of your time and talent is a gift to him, which in turn is a blessing to us all.  God 
bless all volunteers at Pilgrim Church for their devotion year, after year, after 
year!  
 

 

 

Faithfully, 

 

Janel Milner, Moderator 
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CHRISTIAN EDUCATION COMMITTEE 

Ecclesiastes 3:1-8 King James Version (KJV)  To every thing there is a season, 
and a time to every purpose under the heaven:2 A time to be born, and a time to 
die; a time to plant, and a time to pluck up that which is planted; 3 A time to kill, 
and a time to heal; a time to break down, and a time to build up; 4 A time to weep, 
and a time to laugh; a time to mourn, and a time to dance; 5 A time to cast away 
stones, and a time to gather stones together; a time to embrace, and a time to 
refrain from embracing; 6 A time to get, and a time to lose; a time to keep, and a 
time to cast away; 7 A time to rend, and a time to sew; a time to keep silence, and 
a time to speak; 8 A time to love, and a time to hate; a time of war, and a time of 
peace. 

The year 2013 was a time of tremendous change for the Christian Education 
Program at Pilgrim Congregational Church. In response to the change, four 
members of the congregation have increased their participation by joining the CE 
Committee.  Children of all ages - from Pre-School to 9th grade - grew in faith and 
knowledge throughout the year.  Four students completed their Confirmation 
Class instruction culminating with Making Disciples Mentor Program.  Several of 
these students are still involved in our church family.  Additionally, eight students 
completed their First Communion Class requirements and made their First 
Communion in May.  This past summer saw the successful production of the 
Everywhere Fun Fair – Where God’s World Comes Together, Vacation Bible 
School Program.   That program would not have been possible without the 
volunteers that facilitate the entire project.   
 
The decision of the Trustees and Coordinating Council to add the position of 
Associate Pastor to fulfill the position of Christian Education Director to our 
congregation has taken us on a new and exciting path.  This past Fall brought 
the continuation of the high quality Christian Education we have been providing 
for years, as well as the addition of the Children’s Church Program for students in 
Pre-School through second grade, held on Communion Sundays.  Fall also 
brought continuation of our Youth Group – with renewed energy and ideas.  We 
have also added volunteers for our nursery, compliments of the Leominster High 
School Honors Society, to provide nursery care during all our Sunday Services.        
In the months to come we will be focusing on ways to strengthen the bonds 
between the Christian Education Program and the larger church. We hope to 
increase the participation in our educational programs by continuing with the 
current curriculums and programs as well as adding additional opportunities for 
our students to grow in faith.   
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Eva Kelly, Chair 
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                                                                 DIACONATE 
 
 The past year of 2013 was a productive and full year for the Deacons.  We 
start our year in September when we host the Homecoming Barbecue the 
weekend after Labor Day to welcome everyone back from the summer activities.  
It’s a great event, is always well attended, and the fellowship is always wonderful! 
 
 We have a great group of people on the Diaconate Committee who always 
volunteer to assist Rev. Keith wherever our talents are needed.  We had another 
summer of coverage by the Deacons and as always, they did an outstanding job 
of filling the pulpit duties for Rev. Keith to have some time to rest, replenish his 
spirit and mind. It is not an easy task to fill Rev. Keith’s shoes, but the Deacons 
did a superb job of keeping Pilgrim Church active for the summer months.  I 
would like to take this time to thank them for their support and let them know that 
the congregation looks forward to this time of change.  It is a time of sharing on a 
new level with the members of the church. 
 
 The duties of the Deacons are to support Rev. Keith by doing visitations, 
contacting members we miss, serving communion, preparing the Agape Supper 
on Maundy Thursday, hosting two monthly coffee hours during the year, as well 
as assisting other committees with coffee hour when needed, hosting Pot Luck 
Dinners and hosting the Merrimack Valley Bell Ringers in January.  We also have 
seen an increase in need at Thanksgiving and Christmas to the families who are 
struggling, and help them with gift cards to local grocery stores.  We have taken 
new members out to dinner to welcome them to our membership, have assisted 
for Baptisms, and we support the Candle Light Service on Christmas Eve. 
 
 We’ve had a busy, productive and moving year!  I feel so blessed to be 
the Chairperson to this wonderful group of dedicated men and women.  We are 
truly a blessed Church!  As a committee, we will continually look for ways to 
serve the congregation. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Bonnie Clifton, 
Chairman of the Diaconate 
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Board of Deacons – Diaconate Account 

Pilgrim Congregational Church 

2013 year 

 

 

The Board of Deacons maintains a separate checking account from the regular 
church budget.  This account is funded through donations by church members. 
During Communion Sundays, all loose offerings are put into the deacons’ 
account.  In addition funds donated during the Christmas Card Greeting Tree and 
funds from a specific trust fund so designated are put into the account. 
 
The money in this account is used throughout the year to fund fellowship 
activities and to provide assistance to those in need.  Here is a breakdown of our 
2013 activity 
 
Starting Balance        $ 333 
 
Income from loose offerings      $ 2050         
 
Income from Christmas Card Tree    $   800 
 
 
 
TOTAL AVAILABLE FUNDS      $ 3,183 
 
Food vouchers for needy families (includes 
Thanksgiving and Christmas)      $ 1500 
 
Costs for church suppers, 
Homecoming, Maundy Thursday       $  244 
 
Costs for new member dinners       $  200 
 
Costs for gifts, flowers to church 
members for births, deaths, etc       $   60 
 
TOTAL FUNDS USED         $  2004 
 
FUNDS REMAINING AS WE START 2014      $  1179 
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FAIR COMMITTEE 
 
The annual Spring Fair was held Saturday, May 11, 2013.  “Spring in Bloom” 
offered the visitor a choice of several booths: Book Shoppe, Gift Shoppe, Jewelry 
Shoppe, Sweet Shoppe, Resale Shoppe, Garden Shoppe, Silent Auction, Raffle, 
and a humungous Yard Sale.  Both brunch and lunch were available.  All church 
committees and many local merchants made donations to the raffle. Many loving 
hands make light work; thus, sincere thanks to all who made the fair a success 
with a profit of $7, 211. 
 
The third annual Christmas Craft Fair was held in conjunction with the city’s 
Winter Stroll on December 7 and continued after church on December 8, 2013.  
Dedicated church members donated beautiful Christmas décor, crafts, knitted 
goods, and tree ornaments as well as yummy baked goods. Once again, Henry 
Richter worked his wood crafting magic to create a wooden train for a raffle. This 
fair realized a profit of $1,259. 
 
The third annual Cookie Walk was held after church on Sunday, December 22.  
The delicious cookies baked by Pilgrim Church’s “baker elves” were sold at $3.00 
a baker’s dozen.  In a very short time, the cookies were purchased yielding a 
profit of $221. 
 
With the helping hands and support of the friends and members of Pilgrim 
Church, these activities added $8,691 to the church income.  Our sincere thanks 
to all who contributed by donating or helping. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Co – chairs, 
Deb Maillet, Karen McNall, and Penny Faul 
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FOOD PANTRY 
 

Report of the Pilgrim Pantry Community Outreach Project, sponsored by the 
Missions Committee 
 
  
During 2013, the Pilgrim Pantry was the recipient of financial contributions and non-
perishable items from Pilgrim Church members and visitors as well as a number of 
groups both within and outside our church family.   
 

 A man moving out of state stopped by the church office to donate cases of 
canned goods  

 the Spanish 4 class from Leominster High School brought in food 
donations  

 Pilgrim Church Youth Group organized a drive requesting folks to fill a bag 
of groceries,  

 Vacation Bible School participants brought in non-perishables   

 David Allan Hill DeMolay Chapter donated non-perishable items  

 Wilder Lodge of Masons brought in several cases of non-perishable items 

 Souper Bowl financial collection in February 

 Checks and cash from generous supporters. 
   

201 bags of groceries were assembled and distributed.  Each grocery bag 
contains cereal, peanut butter, canned fruit, canned vegetables, juice, pasta 
sauce, rice/pasta, beans, tuna, crackers, hearty soup/stew, regular soup, and 
packets of powdered milk/cocoa.  These bags are available on Tuesdays and 
Thursdays through the church office from 10:00 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. to folks who 
are in need of assistance. Thank you to Penny Alderman for managing the 
distribution of the grocery bags and thank you to the many folks who continue to 
support this outreach program. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Beverly Stone, Martha Crane, Nancy Hicks 
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GROWTH COMMITTEE  
 

The Growth Committee continues to promote awareness of Pilgrim 
Congregational Church – UCC. The Growth Committee consists of: Rosemary 
Banda; Penny Faul Chairman; Sally Hens; Sue Kristoff; Elaine Perreault; Laura 
Sykes; Natalie Stassen; Gail Purretta and Colette Vallee. Also, former members 
and interested parties are willing to help out. 

 
Sue Kristoff continues keeping Pilgrim Church's FACEBOOK page updated.  Sue 
is still working with Pastor Keith and a few council members who improved the 
church website.  Sue continues to keep our WELCOME BAGS available for 
guests visiting our church. 

 
Mardi Gra Tea, our seventh annual tea, was held on February 2nd and was well 
attended and enjoyed by all. A special thank you to all who came to Bourbon 
Street for tea. We served 95 ladies of all ages and realized a profit of $700. 
 
Our Fourth Annual Progressive dinner was held on September 7th. Hosts were 
Sue & Eric Kristoff, Karen McNall, Robin & Kevin Gallagher and Natalie & 
Michael Stassen. We ended the day at the PCC Bistro. We had many new faces 
with a total of 38 people signed up. Please join us next September. 

 
Third Annual Rummage Sale was held September 28th. Church members and 
friends brought in clean used clothing of all sizes, including ladies, men's, and 
children’s as well as some accessories. A variety of drinks were also sold. At 
1:00 PM, remaining clothes were sold at “A BUCK A BAG”. All unsold clothing 
was donated to Ginny’s. The sale profited $446. 
  
Friendship Sunday -  we sponsored the yearly Friendship Sunday on November 
27th. Over fifty invitations were used this year for all members of the church to 
present to anyone they felt would potentially be interested in attending Pilgrim 
Church. 
  
The Growth Committee is open to suggestions from you and other members of 
our church family to promote strengthening our church with growth in 
membership.  Members and friends of Pilgrim Church are always supportive of 
our activities and the success is dependent upon your continued support. 
  
Respectfully submitted,  
 
Penny Faul and Natalie Stassen, Chairmen 
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MISSIONS COMMITTEE 
 
The Board of Missions and Outreach – The Missions Committee supports 
international, national and local needs.  Our major international program is the 
Pilgrim Congregational House in Pakistan.  An annual contribution of $3800 is 
given to help support our sister church in Pakistan. 
 
The Montachusett Interfaith Hospitality Network (MIHN) is part of a national 
organization that provides shelter and goods for homeless families.  Pilgrim 
Congregational Church is one of the sponsors and providers for this program.  
This year we donated $910 to the M.I.H.N.  Many people in our congregation 
have donated food, material goods, money, host sleepovers, and give their time 
to this worthy organization.  
 
Missions also includes educational scholarships for our church members.  
Scholarships were awarded to five deserving members in December for a total of 
$1500. 
 
Many other charities have received donations this year including Habitat for 
Humanity $450, Pilgrim’s Food Pantry $100, American Red Cross $180, 
American Cancer Society $200, Starburst $75. 
 
The Souper Bowl of Caring held in February collected $183.42.  The results were 
emailed and are in their database.  The money was donated to the Pilgrim 
Congregational Church Food Pantry. 
 
Other Missions projects: (not budgeted from the Missions committee), donations 
given by P.C.C. members included the severe typhoon Haiyan $310, Christmas 
Fund (Veterans of the Cross) $48.01, Johnny Appleseed School donation $150. 
 
● Neighbors in Need donation was $120. 
● The April Blanket Drive donation was $1,343.  Thank you again to Penny 
Alderman who has embraced this project with compassion and commitment. 
● One Great Hour of Sharing donation totaled $273 and was sent to the United 
Church of Christ. 
● Missions was also responsible for the luncheon at our annual fair. 
● Missions sponsored a Crop Walk for Hunger and raised $1100.00. 
 
Our annual Christmas programs were well supported as always.  Christmas tags 
were put on the Christmas trees.  Members of Pilgrim Congregational Church 
purchased these gifts.  The Friendship Tree gifts were all delivered to our 
members of Pilgrim Congregational Church.  The Caring and Giving Tree gifts 
were delivered to Battered Women’s Resource, Inc. and M.I.H.N.  The Hat, Sock,  
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and Mitten Tree was very well decorated this year.  These were also donated to 
M.I.H.N. and B.W.R.I.  Thank you to all who think of others during the busy 
holiday season. 
 
Thank you to our committee members who worked so hard this year, Deb Maillet, 
Bev Stone, Mary Mullahy, Jackie Lozier, Bria Pichette and Eunju Milhans.  Thank 
you to the entire congregation.  Each one of you helps to make it possible to do 
God’s work locally and throughout the world. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Debora Maillet 
Chair 
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MONTACHUSETT INTERFAITH HOSPITALITY NETWORK 
 

During 2013, Pilgrim Congregational Church volunteers served as hosts to the 
families of the Montachusett Interfaith Hospitality Network (MIHN) for four  one 
week rotations in: March, June, August and November. 
 
The PCC Missions Committee continues to contribute to the larger Network as 
well as through contributions of hats, mittens and socks.   
 
The PCC rotations have continued to be a collaborative effort. In the weeks prior 
to each rotation PCC church members have purchased and donated non-
perishable supplies. Karen McNall , our dedicated bulletin board volunteer,  
provided tags with needed supplies listed.  During the host week, volunteers 
have donated funds, cooked and delivered hot meals, and provided evening and 
weekend fellowship.  
 
Our faithful financial supporters have included William & Ruth Bergman, Ed 
Bergman, Gordon Graham, Dorothy MacPherson,  Karen McNall, Elaine & Bob 
Perreault, Penny and Al Faul, Erika Yule and Mary Consalvo. The money was 
used to purchase perishable supplies, pay for meals or to address other needs 
that arose during the rotation.  The PCC co-coordinators were Bonnie Hathaway, 
Cherie Rivera and Karen McNall.  Following the November rotation, Sandra 
DeRienzo and Allison Paquette have volunteered to take over the role of co-
coordinators along with Karen McNall as supply coordinator.  
 
Meals volunteers included Bonnie Hathaway, Deb & Ron Maillet, 7th & 8th grade 
Sunday school classes with  Beth Ortega, Elaine Perreault, Eva Kelly, Sandra 
DeRienzo,, Confirmation class with Natalie Stassen, Sophia Kelly and the 
Campus Ministry at St. Bernard’s High School, Cherie Rivera and her mother 
Aurea Rivera, Carolyn Corliss and the ladies from the Leominster Synagogue, 
Renee DalBon, Remie El-Hayek, Mary Mullahy, Marylynn Garbin, Lisa Cuff, and 
Melanie Piltzecker. Our evening and weekend volunteers were Cherie Rivera, 
Eva Kelly, Wayne Nickel, Bonnie Hathaway, Allison Paquette, Solange Bonfin, 
Karen McNall, Beth Lyle, and Denise Permatteo. 
 
During 2013, the number of host churches grew to 12, with the possibility of 
others joining. MIHN housed the families this past year in a three story apartment 
building in Fitchburg. The Day Center was located at the First Parish Unitarian 
Church in Fitchburg.  
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MIHN (Continued) 
 
 
MIHN reinstituted a mentoring program for graduates of the program. This 
enables families to continue to have support during their time of transition. 
The goal for 2014 is for MIHN to move to a new location which will enable the 
shelter and day center to be located in the same building.  
 
Thank you to PCC and our faithful volunteers who continue to support the 
mission of MIHN. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PASTOR/PARISH RELATIONS COMMITTEE 
 
 
     The Pastor/Parish Relations Committee continued its duties to provide a link 
between our Pastor, Reverend Dr. Keith C. Alderman, and the congregation. Our 
job of helping in any communication between church members and the Pastor is 
an important function in keeping our Pilgrim Church growing forward spiritually. 
 
    We are in the process of enhancing our system to make it easier for all 
members of our church family to feel comfortable in addressing any needs or 
concerns that might arise in their personal or spiritual lives. 
 
    We anticipate a great upcoming year at Pilgrim Congregational Church. 
Members of this committee are: 
 
Charlie Milhans, Beth Lyle, Lisa Schaffter, and Jon Carruth 
 
 
With Prayer & Respect, 
The Pastor Parish Relations Committee 
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PERSONNEL COMMITTEE 
 

 
        2013 turned out to be an exciting year for Pilgrim Congregational Church, 
and a busy year for the Personnel Committee.  As our duties dictate, we are 
charged with meeting all personnel requirements of the church and its staff 
members.  We are responsible for all notices of openings, interviews, 
evaluations, and hiring of staff personnel.  Your committee is comprised of 
Cherie Rivera, Jack Hathaway, Peter Hauge, and Jon Carruth (Chair).  As with 
all committees, Reverend Keith is an ex officio member, and guides us 
prayerfully in our tasks & duties. 
 
       We were able to assist with other committees in the hiring of our new 
Associate Pastor, Jonathan Elsonsohn, who is a great addition to our already 
terrific staff.  One of his many duties is to guide the C.E. Committee in their goal 
of providing a strong Christian Education foundation to all our church family. 
Many thanks go to Dr. Natalie Stassen for directing the C.E. staff for the last few 
years. 
 
       The Personnel Committee would like to thank our staff of  
 
Lucille Sampson   -  Music Director, Choir Director, & Organist 
Penny Alderman   -  Church Secretary 
Ashley Keogh    -   Sexton 
Jonathan Elsensohn  -  Associate Pastor  
The Reverend Dr. Keith C. Alderman  -  Pastor 
 
     We look forward to 2014, hoping to make it the best year we can for Pilgrim 
Congregational Church. 
 
 
Spiritually and respectfully, 
Your Personnel Committee Members  
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SPECIAL SUB COMMITTEE REPORT 
PEW CUSHION REPLACEMENT 

 
Back in the early part of 2013, several of us decided to form a special committee 
to look into ways to make our pews more comfortable during worship 
time…Hence, the forming of the pew cushion replacement committee. 
 
Volunteers for this committee included Jason Vallee, Janel Milner, Robin 
Gallagher, Evelyn Jiménez, Mary Mullahy, Kathy Campbell, Sally Brown, and 
Sandra DeRienzo. 
 
We solicited quotes from vendors for replacement of the cushions in the 
sanctuary, toured churches that had recently had cushions made, learned lots 
about fabric fire safety codes and developed a plan for fundraising to support this 
project. 
 
Ultimately the decision was made to go with Marcoux Upholstery, a local vendor 
who provided the best quote and had examples that we were happy with.  The 
decision was also made to keep the color close to the original color and a fabric 
was chosen that would meet the fire safety requirements.   
 
At Easter time, we kicked off the campaign by soliciting donations from the 
congregation to pay for the $30,000 cost of this project.  Our fundraising was 
jumpstarted with a kickoff donation from our pastor and designation of the Eva 
Rich and Bob Samia Memorial funds to be used toward this goal. 
 
 Our primary fund raising activity was the “Flamingo Flocking” which kept 
committee members skulking around front lawns all over the area from April until 
October.  Donations were made which allowed you to have someone you 
designated have their front lawn covered with pink flamingos for a 48 hour 
period.  The project was a huge success with everyone from our pastor, to the 
mayor, to friends and neighbors of members being flocked.  By mid-July we had 
met our goal of $30,000 and the project moved forward. 
 
After a delay in getting fabric from the supplier and having it fire treated, Mike 
Marcoux worked tirelessly through November and December assembling the 
new cushions.  They were delivered in batches as they were completed and the 
old cushions were disposed of.  The final delivery was made on Friday, 
December 20, 2013 so that we could have a completely renovated sanctuary for 
our Cantata and Christmas Eve service. 
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SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT (Continued) 
 
 
 
The committee thanks everyone who donated by adopting a pew, or having 
someone flocked, or making a donation in memory of a loved one.  Together the 
people of Pilgrim Church made this project a reality and we are all sitting better 
because of it!!!! 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Mary Mullahy, Pew Cushion Subcommittee 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

STEWARDSHIP COMMITTEE  
 
The committee was very active in the filling of vacancies for the many church 
committees and offices. All important positions were filled.  The committee 
consists of Charlie Milhans and Dave Toohey, and members of Council. 
 
During the pledge drive, a goal of $200,000 in pledges was set. At the time of this 
report, 104 pledges have been received for a total of $181,195.  This is just 
under 91% of our goal. 
  
Respectfully submitted, 
  
Stewardship Committee. 
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BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
 
The Board of Trustees has the responsibility of overseeing the building and 
financial activities of Pilgrim Congregational Church.  During the past year, 
several building improvements were made, additional tenants rented space from 
us, and we ended 2013 in good financial standing.  
 
With the leadership and hard work of Jason Vallee, two of our rooms upstairs 
were renovated into a Chapel and a Conference Room.  The ceilings and walls in 
both rooms were scraped and painted, with the assistance of Jeff Brosseau, 
John Foster and Brian Kenney.  New lighting was also installed in the chapel.  
Sandra DeRienzo made curtains for the chapel.   The use of the Chapel now 
generates revenue by one of our tenants three times a week, and the 
Conference Room now provides a better-utilized meeting space for PCC’s 
committees.  The Conference Room is also used as a Sunday School classroom.  
Thanks Jason, Jeff, John and Brian for making this vision a reality! 
 
The Sanctuary benefited from improvements in 2013.  The lighting was replaced 
with LED lights.  I would like to thank Dan Piper for providing us with these lights 
at a discounted cost.  With the guidance and generous additions to our sound 
system by Janel Milner and Evelyn Jiménez, our services are now enhanced with 
improved sound throughout our Sanctuary.  We also received a generous 
donation from Lisa and Rod Schaffter to put towards the purchase of a new 
amplifier and the future relocation of our sound system.  Thank you Dan, Janel, 
Evelyn, Lisa, and Rod! 
 
Another huge addition to our Sanctuary was the replacement of our Pew 
Cushions!  A sub-committee was formed in early 2013 to gather quotes, inform 
the Congregation, and organize pledge and fundraising efforts to reach our goal 
of $30,000 for new pew cushions.  The pew cushions were constructed by 
Marcoux Upholstery in Leominster, and they were successful in completing the 
entire job in time for Christmas!  The sub-committee included Jason Vallee, Mary 
Mullahy, Kathy Campbell, Janel Milner, Evelyn Jiménez, Sally Brown, Sandra 
DeRienzo, and Robin Gallagher.  This huge project would not have been 
possible without the donations of our family and friends of Pilgrim Congregational 
Church.   
  
The air conditioner in the church office was replaced last summer.  Fortunately, 
the new air conditioner is also a heat source, which provides much-needed 
additional heat to our office during the colder months.  We also replaced the 
copier in the church office.  With the electronic distribution of the Messenger, we 
were able to purchase a less-expensive maintenance agreement due to the  
decreased number of copies made per year.  Thank you to Penny and Brian with 
your guidance with this process. 
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In 2013 we had the following tenants rent our facility:  Iglesia Pentecostal 
Manantial de Agua Fresca (Fellowship Hall--3 times per week), Iglesia De Dios 
“Casa De Oracion” (Chapel—3 times per week), Champion Youth (Fellowship 
Hall--once a week), and Fire Dragon Karate Club (Fellowship Hall--once a week).  
The revenue that is generated from these rentals helps us to balance our budget. 
 
Two of our long-term and dedicated Trustees stepped down from our regular 
monthly meetings.  In February, Bill Bergman was recognized as Trustee 
Emeritus.  We are thankful that he is available to us for his guidance and 
knowledge of our building.  In November, we celebrated John Foster’s dedication 
to the Board of Trustees.  John is a wealth of knowledge when it comes to our 
investment portfolio and we are fortunate to have him continue to attend our 
quarterly meetings with our investment advisor to ensure we are on the right 
track financially.  Both Bill and John contributed so much of their skill and time 
towards the building maintenance and financial well-being of our church.  The 
Trustees are blessed to have them to turn to for their advice and knowledge. 
 
With the guidance of Nancy Hicks and Charlie Milhans, Pilgrim Church received 
a grant from the Montachusett Society for the Preservation of Historic Buildings in 
the amount of $3,750.  This definitely helped us last year with our building 
maintenance.  Thanks Nancy and Charlie! 
 
At the beginning of the summer, we had to deal with a broken water main.  We 
were inconvenienced with this issue for short time, as this problem was 
addressed in a matter of a couple of days.  Thanks to Jason for your coordination 
with this project.   
 
I would like to recognize Brian Kenney, our Treasurer, for his dedication and 
direction with our annual budget and investment portfolio.  2013 ended with a 
budget surplus!   
 
With Pilgrim Church being such a large building, there are always maintenance 
issues that need to be addressed.  At this time, I would like to thank our devoted 
Trustees who are always willing to help when something needs to be addressed, 
whether it means painting, plastering, kitchen repairs, installing air conditioners 
and sump pumps, replacing lighting, or contacting contractors.  Thank you to 
both Sandra DeRienzo and Brian Rightmyer who, unfortunately, left our 
committee last year.  Thanks to Jason Vallee, Peter Hauge, Glenn Wright, Jeff 
Brosseau, Rob Romick, and David Sykes for your guidance and loyalty to our 
Committee and to Pilgrim Congregational Church.   
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Robin Gallagher 
Chair, Board of Trustees 
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WORSHIP COMMITTEE  
 

Throughout 2013 the Worship Committee continued its involvement in many 
church activities.  Once again, we ended the season by welcoming the 
Merrimack Valley Bell Ringers for another amazing concert played to a packed 
house.  Many thanks go out to the Rainbow Ringers for organizing the MVR Bell 
Concert.  And, thanks to all who help prepare the sanctuary and to those who so 
generously provided food for the Dish-to-Pass Supper before the concert.  
 

Committee Responsibilities:  The Worship Committee is a small group of 
hard working people who share their talents to make Pilgrim Church a 
comfortable place to worship.  To make this happen, weekly tasks are performed.  
Committee oversight, budget, and meeting agendas were shared by all 
committee members.   The Acolyte Program is managed by the entire committee.   
Cherie Rivera manages the schedule for Greeters and Ushers.  Kathy Carruth 
takes care of the altar flowers and distributes them to sick or homebound 
members of the congregation after church each week and oversees the 
Christmas and Easter flowers as well.   Beth Lyle works with the choirs and 
music and is the committee chair and secretary.  Sally Brown directs the 
cleaning, polishing, set up and tearing down of the Christmas and Easter 
decorating of the Sanctuary.  Budget items and concerns are monitored by the 
entire committee.   Committee members also act as Ushers and Greeters 
throughout the year.   

 
 The music program at Pilgrim Church continues to flourish.  Our Choir 
Director, Lucille Sampson, faithfully introduces new and innovative musical 
pieces to the choirs as well as spotlighting the talents of individual church 
members.  Both Junior and Senior Choirs have gained new members and 
continue to bring the blessings of their music to the congregation each week.  We 
are blessed to have yet another chorale group share its talents with us --  
members of the Teen Choir are joined by several of their mothers to form 
“Generations”, a group that makes truly beautiful music.  The Bell Choir, under 
the direction of Karen Thorne, also gained new members as they continue to thrill 
us with new and challenging pieces of music each time they play throughout the 
year.    
 
 The Lenten period and Easter Services are busy times for the Worship 
Committee as we polish the silver, order supplies and ensure the church is filled 
with lovely spring flowers.  After the Easter Worship service, the flowers are 
distributed to members of the congregation who are sick or home bound.   
 
 The Advent Season and Christmas activities are also busy times for the 
Worship Committee.  The major event of the season for the committee is the  
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WORSHIP COMMITTEE (Continued) 
 
 
Hanging of the Greens service, with the assistance of Irene Barry and Barbara 
Parker, the choir director, choirs and church members.  The lighting of the 
Advent Candles, the Children’s Pageant, Christmas Cantata and Christmas Eve 
Candlelight services rounded out a joyful holiday season.  This year’s Cantata, 
“Night of the Father’s Love,” was exceptionally beautiful and was enjoyed by all 
who attended. 
 
 The Worship Committee sponsored Appreciation Sundays during the 
month of May to honor the Acolytes, Junior Choir members, Senior Choir 
members, Bell Choir members and the Music Director who selflessly serve 
Pilgrim Church throughout the year.  Tokens of appreciation were presented at 
that time. 
 
 At the end of the last church year, Deb Peretti left the Worship Committee.  
We would like to thank Deb for years of selfless support to the Worship 
Committee and its activities.  She is truly missed.  The Worship Committee is 
small and we are in need of one or two new members.   
 
  As we close out 2013, the Worship Committee would like to thank the 
entire Congregation for their unwavering support of all our requests for help 
throughout the year.  Your generosity and willingness to serve and fill in during 
emergencies are greatly appreciated.   
 
The Worship Committee – Cherie Rivera, Sally Brown, Kathy Carruth and Beth 
Lyle -- wish you all peace, happiness, good health and God’s blessings in 2014.    
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Beth Lyle 
Worship Secretary/Chair 
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Pilgrim Congregational Church 1/1/2014

Fiscal 2014 Budget

Budget 

2013

2013 

Actuals 

YTD

Budget 

2014

1 Current Pledges 168,000  185,819  181,195  

2 Loose Offerings 1,600       2,579       1,800       

3 Sunday School Offerings 200          146          150          

4 Prior Year Pledges 3,000       3,653       3,000       

Special Collections

5 Christmas Offering 1,300       1,047       1,300       

6 Easter Offering 1,100       639          1,100       

7 Initial Offering 300          275          300          

8 Messenger Offering 500          300          500          

9 Other Misc Offerings 1,000       1,425       1,000       

Subtotal Special Offerings 4,200       3,686       4,200       

Other Income

10 Fair Income 4,200       5,902       4,500       

11 Fundraising 4,200       7,211       4,500       

12 Interest Income 100          39            100          

13 Miscellaneous Income 500          439          500          

14 Rental Income 5,588       12,888     7,200       

Subtotal Other Income 14,588     26,479     16,800     

Total Income 191,588  222,362  207,145  

Staff Expenses

15 Pastor - Salary 41,127     42,112     42,361     

16 Pastor - Housing Allowance 29,596     29,710     29,596     

17 Pastor - Annuity 9,901       9,901       10,074     

18 Pastor - Social Security 5,410       5,681       5,505       

19 Pastor - Health/Dental/Disability Insurance 12,000     12,000     12,000     

20 Pastor - Life Insurance 1,050       1,061       1,065       

Subtotal Pastor 99,085     100,465  100,600  

21 Christian Education - Salary 11,000     11,683     20,000     

22 Christian Education - Social Security 842          894          1,530       

Subtotal Christian Education 11,842     12,577     21,530     

23 Music Director - Salary 17,680     17,748     18,210     

24 Music Director - Social Security 1,353       1,358       1,393       

Subtotal Music Director 19,032     19,106     19,603     

25 Secretary - Salary 22,248     23,046     22,915     

26 Secretary - Social Security 1,702       1,763       1,753       

Subtotal Secretary 23,950     24,809     24,668     

27 Sexton - Salary 2,660       2,171       2,660       

28 Sexton - Social Security 203          165          203          

Subtotal Sexton 2,863       2,336       2,863       

Subtotal Salary & Benefits 156,772  159,293  169,266  


